SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES (LLAS)

SOUTHAMPTON ADVISORY GROUP

Minutes of the meeting held on 

28 May 2009 in Room 3057, Building 65a, Avenue Campus

Present: George Blue (GB) (Chair), Dr Alasdair Archibald (AA), Kate Borthwick (KB), Prof. Bill Brooks (WGB), Helen Bulpitt (HB), Dr Tony Campbell (TC), Dr John Canning (JC), Paula Davis (PD), Angela Gallagher-Brett (AGB), Zena Hilton (ZH), Liz Hudswell (EJH), Prof Mike Kelly (MHK), Dr Keir Thorpe (KT), Vicky Wright (VW), Rebekah Mann (Minutes Secretary) (RCM).

	
	
	ACTION

	1.0
	Apologies for absence
	

	1.1


	Apologies for absence have been received from Alison Dickens, Dr Ian Giles, Brendan Healy, Prof Clare Mar-Molinero, Dr James Minney, Dr Sarah Rule, Dr Juliet Solheim

	

	2.0
	Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising  
	

	2.1
	Those present agreed that the minutes were a complete and accurate record of the last meeting. 

 
	

	2.2
	Item 3.2 – SAG membership

PD reported that the group does not currently have a representative from the School of Education. PD had contacted the outgoing Head of School but received no reply.  PD to contact the new Head of School, Prof Jacky Lumby, to ask her to nominate a representative. 
WGB will be leaving at the end of term to be replaced by Peter Smith.  KT (Learning and Teaching Coordinator for LASS) will also be leaving but will not be replaced.

Item 3.2 – Accreditation for pedagogical workshops

WGB to arrange a meeting between LLAS, LATEU and SWAP to discuss accreditation for pedagogical workshops. 
Item 4.4 - Transition 

WGB informed the group about the University’s new transition group, led by Anna Barney, Associate Dean in Engineering, Science and Mathematics.  This new group has been awarded £100,000 for a series of projects looking at transition from sixth form to university, and from undergraduate to Masters programmes. A project manager is about to be appointed and the project will run for two to three years. Modern Languages has a LATEU-funded project, which involved JC and AGB holding a focus group with first year Southampton ML students about preparation for university.  It was agreed that it would be a good idea to pool the resources from these transition projects and for LLAS to make contact with the University’s transition group. 


	PD
WGB

JC/AGB

	3.0
	Issues and questions arising from Subject Centre activity report 
	

	3.1
	Events programme 
PD highlighted two major forthcoming events: Meeting the current challenges: the humanities and employability, entrepreneurship and employer engagement, which is being organised in association with other Subject Centres and the Routes into Languages programme; and the fifth annual e-Learning symposium, which will be held at Southampton in January 2010 . 
WGB commended the Subject Centre on its activities and asked whether there are any evaluation reports of events.  JC responded that event reports are published on the LLAS website and that participants are asked to complete evaluation forms at the end of each event.  EJH added that the Subject Centre has received requested to re-run popular events.  
It was agreed that the Subject Centre would report on event attendance figures (number of people attending and number of institutions represented) at the next meeting of this group. 

	PD



	3.2
	Publications and resources 

AD will be attending the next Deputy Heads of School (Education) to present A changing world: the internationalisation experiences of staff and students in UK higher education. 
Julie Watson has done a lot of work with the UK Council for International Student Affairs (UKCISA). GB asked whether UKCISA are aware of the Supporting international students in UK higher education course pack and about the work of the Subject Centre in general.  It was agreed that AD should be asked to raise this with Julie Watson.

	AD

	3.3
	Projects
MHK informed the group that in terms of project work, LLAS is one of the most energetically engaged Subject Centres, attracting funding from a variety of UK and European sources.  In future Subject Centres will be encouraged to do more project work and diversify their funding streams, so LLAS is well placed in this regard. 

	

	3.4 
	Other activities 
Worton review

MHK advised that HEFCE is concerned about the position of languages in the aftermath of the RAE and the quality related (QR) settlement. HEFCE has asked Michael Worton from UCL to undertake an urgent review of languages in England and to make recommendations to HEFCE as to what action it can take to support languages.  The Subject Centre has undertaken to give Michael Worton substantial support in carrying out his review.  He is expected to produce an interim report in July 2009 and a final report in September 2009. 
EJH added that the University Council for Modern Languages (UCML) convened a meeting to look ahead to the REF.  During the course of this meeting, people shifted position from defending their particular language area to agreeing that they have to work together as a languages community. 
MHK advised that as part of the review, Michael Worton will be looking at the impact of centres for excellence in language-based area studies as HEFCE has invested a lot of money in this initiative.  WGB asked what evidence had been collated so far.  JC responded that these centres are providing a strong critical mass particularly in the area of postgraduate research with some of them funding about 40 scholarships a year. They are also recruiting people from other disciplines, e.g. economics, and embedding extensive language training within the discipline.  In Scotland they have provided a critical mass in the areas of Eastern European studies and Middle Eastern area studies so they are having a big impact.  However, funding is now coming to an end so the issue of sustainability is important. 

Higher Education Academy

MHK reported that Paul Ramsden was not able to visit the Subject Centre in May as planned. He is now planning to visit in September. The Subject Centre will report on this visit at the next meeting of this group.  


	MHK/EJH

	4.0
	LLAS areas of activity/priority
	

	4.1
	E-Learning – Kate Borthwick 
e-Learning symposium 

The fourth annual symposium was held at the University of Southampton in January 2009. There was a pre-event workshop day sponsored by the Multimedia Language Learning CETL which featured four separate workshops each running twice throughout the day.  Fifty people attended the workshops, which received positive feedback from the delegates. The main symposium day was attended by 80 people.  Charging for the event this year had no effect on attendance.  The event was live streamed over the internet, where it was viewed by 40 people.  The archived video footage is on the LLAS website. 

Learning object creator (LOC) Tool 

AD and KB have been working on developing an online version of the LOC Tool and a blended version of the workshop. The blended workshop was piloted at Southampton on 1 May. The workshop went well as the blended model gives time for delegates to prepare material. Attendees have been emailing their completed online material to KB for editing, which shows that they are continuing to use the Tool and engage with the model after the workshop. A second workshop is scheduled to take place in Manchester on 23 June.
Faroes project 

KB was seconded to this ECS-led project which finished in March 2009.  The final report for JISC is in the process of being finalised. Faroes looked at sharing teaching and learning resources among language teachers in an innovative online repository called the Language Box.  It was very well received by the community and people have been uploading resources and using the repository. The success of the project has led to further funding.  JISC has funded the Open University and Worcester to develop their own institutional versions of the Language Box. Southampton ECS have been awarded JISC funding for OneShare, which will take the initiative forward.  KB will also be involved in OneShare. 
HumBox
With funding from the JISC/Higher Education Academy Open Educational Resources fund, the Subject Centre is taking a version of the Language Box to produce HumBox. The HumBox project is a consortium of four subject centres and 12 HEIs. The project group is currently collating humanities resources to make them openly available online through the HumBox repository.  There will be peer review processes through the partner institutions, so that by the end of the year there will be an online bank of quality peer-reviewed humanities material that will be open for everyone to use.
WGB asked whether there were any links between HumBox and the University’s EdShare project.  KB responded that OneShare is looking at how a community repository Language Box ‘ talks’ to EdShare and to Blackboard. The HumBox project  is working with ECS and the Library to look at IPR and copyright issues.  

	

	4.2
	Employability – John Canning, Angela Gallagher-Brett 
JC informed the group that the Subject Centre is running an event in October with other humanities Subject Centres on employability, entrepreneurship and employer engagement in the humanities.   A lot of work relating to employability in languages is focused on language skills, and there was concern about engaging literature and culture, area studies and linguistics people with these themes.  Working with other humanities Subject Centres addresses this concern.  A call for papers has been published on the LLAS website and suggestions for keynote speakers would be welcome.  

WGB informed the group of the University’s Global Graduates programme, which is concerned with preparing students for a world of international work. WGB suggested that it would be useful for the Subject Centre to make contact with the group running this programme.  It is being chaired by Don Spalinger, Director of Corporate Relationships but Hazel Raja will be taking the work forward. 

GB commented that employability is a prominent theme in internal reviews and departmental performance reviews. The University is asked about its links with employers, and what it is doing to make graduates more employable and more aware of their employability skills.  AGB added that the Routes into Languages Enterprise research report identified that students from traditional universities are not able to articulate their employability skills as well as post-1992 graduates.  GB further added that the University needs to keep a tighter record of student destinations.  It was suggested that the Careers Service should be able to help in this respect. 

PD advised that there is a regular feature in the LLAS Liaison magazine where graduates write about how they are using the skills gained during their degree in the workplace.  VW suggested that more case studies could be added to the website for current students to refer to (perhaps by tracking students through the alumni office).

	JC/AGB



	4.3
	Transition and working with other sectors - Vicky Wright, Angela Gallagher-Brett and Mike Kelly
Student focus groups

AGB and JC have been working with Modern Languages on a LATEU-funded project.  They ran focus groups looking at what the University can do to help students before they arrive on campus. One idea was to arrange for current first year students to mentor next year’s new intake.  The focus group questions addressed three main areas of concern: 1) what problems did the students encounter before they arrived at the University? 2) what could the University have done to help the students overcome these problems? 3) what information was useful and what information was not useful?
Transition project

MHK and AGB are in the process of developing a project proposal and looking for funding support. The two main transitions of interest are 1) from school to university and 2) from university to employment. One potential funder is particularly interested in transition from school to university and the implications at both secondary school and university levels.  AGB added that the main interest is to look at the factors that influence students’ decision making processes. 
Routes into Languages 

This HEFCE-DCFS funded programme is located within the Subject Centre.  It is based on a regional consortium in each of the nine English regions and has funding of £2 million a year over four years.  The aim is to generate cooperation between universities within a region and between universities and secondary schools to increase the take up of languages.  Routes also has two national networks: the national network for translation and the national network for interpreting. These networks work closely with universities offering specialist degrees in these two subject areas, particularly at postgraduate level.  The aim is to increase cooperation between universities and employers in order to develop curricula which will provide a better fit with employers’ needs. 
Routes has commissioned three reports, all of which have now been submitted: 1) Community languages, 2) Enterprise and 3) Languages and major international events. 
The funding for Routes ends in the summer of 2010 and the management team are currently exploring the possibility of further funding.  

WGB suggested that the programme look at Leicester as a case study of what happens in terms of the take up of languages due to an unusual population profile. WGB also suggested looking at languages at primary level. 
VW added that on 5 June, a Languages Strategy update will be held at the University of Southampton, which will include discussions on the national curriculum. 
Links into Languages

MHK reported that this programme, funded by the DCSF, has the same regional principle as Routes.  Links will be providing a programme of CPD for language teachers and others engaged in languages in schools and will also be providing support and information for teachers, parents, and school managers, etc. The aims are to join up CPD provision so that teachers know where to find information, and over the long term to try and create more convergence between various providers.
The Links South East Regional Centre, which is based at Southampton is directed by VW and managed by ZH.  ZH reported that she had been concentrating on making contact with local authorities, teachers and schools.  Links will be trying to support local authorities to fund some events as well as working with other organisations such as CILT, the National Centre for Languages.  Links-run events will be developed with the help of the Specialist Schools and Academies Trust (SSAT) and the Association for Language Learning (ALL), and a number of the events will be kite-marked and devised according to national priorities. Other events will be run with local interests in mind.
The Links team are currently putting together a register of trainers. 


	

	5.0
	Date of next meeting
October/November 2009 (date to be confirmed).
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